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Minutes of the PBC Governance Sub-Committee

20th December 2007
The Boardroom, Charter House              
Present:
Clive Appleby, Assistant Director, Corporate Services & Communications

Jeremy Cox, GP PBC Medical Lead

Bryan Jones, Patient Representative, West Herts 


Mark Gainsborough, NED, (Chair)


Martin Hoffman, GP Lead

Moira McGrath, Assistant Director, Locality Commissioning

Suzanne Novak, Assistant Director, Locality Commissioning


Andrew Parker, Director of Primary Care & Service Re-design

Pauline Pearce, Director of Public Involvement and Corporate Services

Nicky Poulain, Assistant Director, Locality Commissioning


Roger Sage, PBC Medical Lead, StahCom

Richard Walker, GP PEC Representative, GP Dacorum

Tad Woroniecki, Assistant Director (Non-Acute Commissioning)


Ken Spooner, Red House Group

In Attendance:
Gerry Bulger, GP DacCom

David Ingram, GP, StahCom

Phil Sawyer, GP, StahCom

Mo Girach, Chief Executive, StahCom

Heather Gray, Head of Pharmacy & Medicines Management

Katrina Power, PBC Support Manager, West Herts


Davinia West, PBC Support, E&N

	
	
	Action

	1.
	Apologies

The following apologies were received from: Peter Shilliday, Peter Bodden, Raymond Brookes-Collins, Richard Henry, Heather Moulder, and Mark Jones

	

	2.
	Minutes of the last meeting

Jeremy Cox highlighted that he would like his comments with regards to sufficient time being given to review business cases is added to agenda item 5.  Davinia to update minutes of 16th October to reflect this.

The remainder of the minutes were checked for accuracy and signed off.

	DW

	3.
	Matters Arising

Hertfordshire publicity Medicines Waste Campaign
Heather Gray presented the medicines waste campaign paper that was initially put before the committee in October.  Heather confirmed that the campaign has been discussed at the GP Leads meeting for both East & North and West Herts.  The paper has so far had positive feedback and has had sign up from 90% of practices, they are just waiting for confirmation from North Locality and Red House Commissioning Groups.  Heather asked the committee if the paper was accepted and could be signed off.
Please refer to paper for full details.

The paper was fully supported.

LES Review
Andrew presented the summary of recommendations following the review of Local Enhanced Services.
The paper is based around current LES’s within the North Herts Locality and Stevenage Locality, to assess value for money against other associated schemes.  The view of the board is to support the recommendation that these LES’s are not good value for money.
Echo

Nicky outlined the case for Echo and confirmed that if a piece of machinery is not providing a service it cannot therefore be paid for.  Jeremy agreed in principle, but argued that for a piece of equipment not to be maintained would cost more in the long term, and that this particular type of machinery needs to be serviced.  Tad reiterated that we could not contemplate double funding the servicing of a machine and that such costs should be factored into a business case.

It was agreed that a pragmatic way forward would be to agree to fund on the proviso that the business case is forthcoming within the next two months and that the business case is approved and the cost of maintaining such machinery is factored in.

This was agreed.

28 day prescribing
Nicky confirmed that there is not equity across the patch and that this LES is effectively incenitvised by saving on cheaper prescribing costs.  Suzanne confirmed that if a PBC group submitted a LES to fund 28 day prescribing this paper is advising that this now would not be an appropriate use of LES money. Stevenage Locality has been funded by a LES for many years now and therefore would not be incentivised to continue, this agreement is historical within both North and Stevenage localities.

Suzanne explained that LES’s are devised for, and can be different for each locality, what may be fit for one may not necessarily be for another.  It was confirmed that this LES is already funded in the PBC LES as part of the incentive payment which links to rational prescribing.

Heather explained that there is no particular overall difference in 28 day prescribing in the areas involved that do not have a LES.

Mark agreed that we need to be consistent and it was agreed that this LES would discontinue.

Monitoring & Management of secondary Care activity
It was confirmed that this LES is also covered in the PBC LES and therefore it was agreed that this would also discontinue.

Training & Education

It was explained that this needs to be aligned with commissioned business cases.  Roger asked if there was additional funding for personal/clinical training and development funds. Nicky confirmed that funding for these types of courses could be funded through the PBC management fund specific for each locality.

Funding for a GP, for example to train for a specific speciality GPwSI, is to be included in the business case as training and ongoing costs.

The principle around training is that ongoing costs are to be factored into a business case to reflect this.

The Committee agreed to withdraw the LES.  It was noted that this is applicable to all localities.

	

	4.
	PBC Code of Conduct
Clive presented the PBC code of conduct for probity and conflicts of interest and explained the general principles and purpose of the paper. It was agreed to allow a period of consultation for this which needs to managed in PBC groups for views and back in time for the next committee.

Gerry explained that it would be a good idea to have a register of interest, Jeremy also explained that this would be a good idea to have in addition to a public code of conduct.  Mo also felt that these are both important to have.

Mark G confirmed that that the committee should have a complete register of interest in addition to a general register of specific conflicts of interest which are to be completed and signed off.

It was agreed that PBC groups would discuss the paper and provide comments to Clive by January 29 08.


	

	5.
	Arrangement for Carry Forward for PBC Surpluses and Deficits
Tad outlined the purpose of the above paper is to clarify the arrangements for 2006/07 savings and to propose a set of arrangements thereafter for the carry forward of PBC surpluses and deficits from one year to the next.  This paper is reasonable and in line with National Guidance.
The two main purposes:

· To agree 2006/07 savings

· Establish ground rules for 2007/08 onwards

2006/07 Deficits

Tad confirmed that in 2006/07 there were a number of schemes that were not formally agreed and proposed what should be done about the deficits for last year.  Tad proposed that the deficits were to be written off and that we go forward for this and future years, the reason for this decision is that the previous year’s budget was based on different assumptions in each locality.

2006/07 Surpluses

Tad explained that a number of groups have a surplus and we need to agree how to spend savings and when by.  It is proposed that savings are to be spent by 31st March 2009 at which point any savings left over will then roll into locality budget, any cases approved by this time savings will be honoured until 2011.
All present agreed.

2007/08

Surpluses and deficits to managed on an ongoing basis. One scenario (as demonstrated on p10) is that if all localities were to accumulate savings this would then pose a problem for the PCT so would only recommend savings of up to a certain amount.  Tad explained however if this proposal was overwritten by National Guidance then there would be the need to revisit.

Jeremy explained that it was unfair as this paper had not been discussed with PBC Groups and that as it involves them a decision could not be made.

Mark G confirmed that the paper should go through PBC Leads and be discussed at locality meetings.

Gerry reiterated that the paper was late although better now than in 3 months time.

It was agreed that the proposal will be discussed at PBC leads and Locality levels and fed back next time.


	

	6.
	Red House Group application for PBC management costs and their commissioning Plan.
Ken presented their level 2.5 application for funding after withdrawing form Hertsmere Locality Commissioning Group and setting up on their own.
Suzanne confirmed that it was agreed that they officially withdrew from Hertsmere from the 1st Nov and that they are asking for funding from thereon in.

Roger asked how the Practice aims to collaborate with other practices within the area.  Ken confirmed that he attends GP Leads meetings, supports CAS/CATS and inf act has links with practices as they host some of these services in their practice.

The committee agreed to support Red House application for level 2.5 from November 1 07.

Village Surgery Practice Plan, Business Case.

For clarity Dr Ingram confirmed that STAHCOM agreed not to pool their savings in 2006/07 and therefore any savings made will go direct to the practice.
Tad expressed a view that savings could not be used to provide anything already covered under GMS contract that normally a provider would have to supply as part of a contract.  Suzanne explained that many of these items would have been funded under the old improvement grant/training grant and under the new GMS arrangements these grants have disappeared, so they could not be accessed for this development.  Instead, practices have been encouraged to look to PBC savings as a way of developing and improving their practices.
It was felt that the quality of a room, chair and equipment and area that a patient is treated is just as important for the patient experience as the clinical service/treatment provided
Andrew confirmed that a suitable approach for savings for 2006/07 needs to be agreed.  Jeremy felt that the approach should be consistent every year.  Mark G confirmed that there needs to be clear guidance for future cases.

Tad reiterated that GMS already provides funding from GMS monies to provide services under the contract and highlighted that practice profits would be affected.  Gerry reasoned that GPs are paid differently to other health professions as they are independent contractors and the issue of practice profits should not be considered as relevant to the discussion.
Mark confirmed we need to agree a consistent approach.  Andrew and Tad to meet to discuss this and feedback for clarity next time.

Suzanne explained that she is encouraging her groups to work up cases on the understanding that savings can be applied using the same principles as the prescribing scheme which is that they can use savings to improve patient care facilities and services.

The Village paper was approved.

Hatfield Road Surgery Business Plan

It was agreed that as this business case was also built under the same principles as the Village Surgery Business case it too was agreed.

The Limes – Counselling

Nicky confirmed that the paper has been agreed by the West & Central Locality Executive Board and has been discussed with the JCT and also agreed.
Nicky confirmed that the paper fits in with the Mental Health strategy of enhanced primary mental health services.

Mo G raised the patient expectation of continuation of the service after 1 year and how this would be managed?

Nicky confirmed that this has been discussed at locality level and should tie in with primary care services submission of a business case should be considered.

The paper was supported.


	

	7.
	Red House Group – Redesign of anticoagulation Services
Katrina presented the anticoagulation service redesign paper on behalf of Red House and explained that they have turned the anticoagulation NES into a LES.  Katrina outlined the business case confirming that the practice will still be contracting with the West Herts Acute Trust for the service but that they had been successful in unbundling the block contract.
Katrina explained that West Herts will manage the staff but training and staff will be employed by the practice.  Katrina reiterated that it is only part of the anticoagulation service for near patient testing that is being provided through a LES.  Moira raised the issue whether this would actually be a commissioner or provider contract.
It was raised that here is clearly a procurement issue and that acute commissioners are required to confirm that this has been unbundled from block contract.

Bryan felt that we must cut through the bureaucracy and the business case should be approved.

Nicky confirmed that a similar project is being developed in the south locality and that she would also support such business case.  The case was agreed.
End of Life Care

Dr Phil Sawyer, GP lead for cancer, presented the End of Life LES and explained that it is an extension of the current LES and that it would replace the palliative care LES previously set up.  The aim is to incentivise GPs to sign up to the ‘Gold Standard Framework’.  Dr Sawyer explained that he would encourage other PBC groups to adopt.
Bryan confirmed that patients would also support.

It was discussed that as the business case approval form was signed off that it should be electronically sent with all business cases/proposals.

The committee were all in agreement and supported the case.

Colposcopy Service

This paper was withdrawn form the agenda and is planned for a future date.


	

	8
	Mental Health Services in Royston
Nicky briefly explained the context of the paper and explained that as the North locality did not want to disinvest in their links with Cambridgeshire that they would continue with existing commissioning arrangements of the mental health service until the end of the financial year, at which point the locality will revisit, as per recommendation.
Please see paper for full details.

	

	9.
	Update for unified diabetes proposal – East & North herts PCT and West Herts PCT
Nicky explained on behalf of East & North Herts that they are at the stage of employing an operations manager to oversee the service and that this would be a service manager not a commissioner role.
Moira confirmed on behalf of West Herts that they have identified a care pathway with diabetes leads in St Albans & Harpenden and surrounding areas, but that they need to discuss as they are still at the procurement stage.

Mo explained that PBC expectations, strategy and timeline needs to be clear, Moira confirmed that the PCT is working with the groups to be clear on all of these 3 things.


	

	10.
	PBC Commissioning case for change approval process (already approved by PCT board 28.11 and PEC 15.11)

Andrew presented the paper as an outcome of the October meeting whereby Ginny outlined the paper for initial case for change process.

Andrew confirmed that the Board and PEC process is complete.
The process is to include effectiveness and risk assessment.

The case for change process needs to follow these steps from here on in.

Roger explained from a commissioning point of view that implications need to be pointed out.   Level of income and budget to be acknowledged where and how this comes out but that getting agreement of acute trusts to losing income is unlikely.  Andrew agreed that the wording can be changed on this section and acute trust agreement is not necessary.  It was agreed that this is more about the acute SLA lead acknowledging that the funding would need to be taken out of their SLA.
Katrina explained that it would be helpful for the cover sheet needs to be reviewed as it needs to include patient safety issues as well.  Suzanne explained that PBC Groups often need to know they have the backing of the PCT before going into detail with business cases/proposals.  The process is very bureaucratic stage to go through before even getting approval and they feel their time could be wasted, it is a risk many GPs will not be willing to bear. 
It was agreed that this paper needs to be agreed in Localities before coming to the committee and that at times leads will need to seek early support.

Mark made it clear that if sign off of the committee is required then the cover sheet must be complete.

 
	

	11.
	Any Other Business

LES’s
It was discussed whether LES are to come to this committee for approval?  Mark G confirmed that the committee would welcome ALL proposals and it was noted that with LESs the PBC Groups feel that they are in a conflict of interest position and so seek governance support to help separate their commissioner and provider interests.
Mark G reiterated the need for consistency and clarity when submitting Business Cases and proposals to the committee and that all cases need to be submitted with the approval cover sheet.  Any cases that are submitted without this cover sheet will not be signed off.

PPI Strategy

Pauline confirmed that the PPI strategy is planned to go to the board in January, which Lynda Dent will be leading on.


	

	12.
	Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 29th January 2007 at 2.15pm in The Library at Parkbury House Surgery, St Albans
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